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Many thanks of you who heeded slightly anxious appeals a couple of months ago for more Comms. They were duly forthcoming and this perfectly respectable Q is the result. This is in fact the first of the new subscription period (let’s call it 2011 to keep things straightforward); subscription forms will be sent out with the next issue.
FoMRHI Quarterlies online

We have now been digitised! All back issues of FoMRHI Q can be read and printed off at the click of a mouse, at the website, www.fomrhi.org, and for this we owe a tremendous debt of gratitude to Roberto Regazzi and to our hardworking webmaster, Luke Emmet.
  There remain a few more refinements to be made. I [CG] have still not found time to straighten out and complete a list of Comms, though the contents of Comms are listed elsewhere, for instance in the permuted indexes, which can also be downloaded. Furthermore, Roberto Regazzi is ambitious to develop things further. Besides presenting back issues as PDFs, it should be possible to make them fully searchable, via optical character recognition from the original scans. But for the early typefaces in particular, the plain text so generated contains errors, and Roberto would like help in correcting the plain text files. This would sensibly be done on the ‘wiki’ principle, with lots of people helping; it would be most sensible if authors checked and corrected their own articles. Contact him at roberto@regazzi.net if you think you could help. Luke and Roberto will in due course write a clear set of instructions for anyone who could help correcting the plain text files. 

Ian Harwood, MBE and Fellow

After a period of severe illness in the summer, following diagnosis with myeloma, Ian Harwood is a in very pleasant home near his daughter in Yorkshire. He would welcome letters or visits; his address is Room 22, The Oaks, Hartrigg Oaks, Haxby Road, New Earswick, York YO32 4DS.
Alison Stephens, Jim Tyler

The world of plucked strings has suffered two sad losses in recent months, first Alison Stephens, doyenne and apostle of the mandolin, at the shockingly young age of 40, and at the end of November, lute and early guitar pioneer, performer and author Jim Tyler; of whose death we have only just heard at the time of going to press. A memorial prize fund is to be set up in Alison’s memory at Trinity College of Music, and there will be a memorial concert there in the spring, her personal website contains an obituary and appreciation of her life.

Do FoMRHIites know about Galpin, and vice versa?

FoMRHI and the Galpin Society serve very similar, and of course overlapping interest groups, and their publications very much complement rather than rivalling each other. It was agreed at the recent Greenwich Early Music Exhibition that we should co-operate and communicate more; at the very least to make sure that people know what they are missing if they don’t subscribe to both! The Galpin Society Journal in A4 format in recent years, is a magnificent affair nowadays, of doorstop propositions – though it tends not to contain the sort of things you find in our Quarterly: ‘how-to-do-it’ workshop articles, debates, reports of work in progress, queries, and so on. So a closer relationship seems sensible – starting with the full-page ad below!

. . . and do you know about Instrumentbau Report?
In recent issues mention has been made of the Dutch-language Bouwebrief; Uta Henning would like to draw attention to a German publication similar in spirit to our own, the German Instrumentenbau Report. Issue 40 for instance has plans and designs for building a harp, a simple ukulele with a hexagonal body, a remarkable cylindrical bowed instrument and a paper on the Norwegian Nyckelharp. The address is Instrumentenbau Report, Wilhelm Eerwelein, D 85604 Zorneding, Laerchenstrasse 23. 
Many thanks, as always to contributors of the Comms herein; it only remains to remind you yet again that only YOU can make FoMRHI continue to prosper.

   Members’ announcements are always welcome – if using a computer, please send these as plain text emails, rather than attachments.

   Keep those Comms coming!
Email addresses, please!  If you haven’t received any emails from us this year, that means we don’t have your email address. It makes communication so much easier if we have it. We promise not to send out any spam, or pass it on to anyone else. Please send a brief message to Lutesoc@aol.com, or secretary@fomrhi.org and we can add you to our list. 

MEMBERS ANNOUNCEMENTS

Cabezon on CD

Bernard Brauchli has released a clavichord CD Antonio de Cabezon (1510-1566) and his contemporaries, Musica Antica a Magnano MAMCD3, which besides music by the great Spanish keyboard player has transcriptions and original keyboard compositions by Attaignant, A Gabrieli, Hugh Aston, Byrd, Narvaez and others. We don’t usually print CD reviews, but would anyone like to review it? The CD is available from the website www.bernard-brauchli.com or via the Musica Antica a Magnano www.MusicAnticaMagnano.com paying 15 Euros via Paypal. 

Gerle Englished

Steve Heavens has published an English translation of the text of Hans Gerle’s Music and Tablature (Musica und Tablatur, auff die Instrument der kleinen und grossen Geygen, auch Lautten), Nuremberg 1546.  It is available both as a hard copy for £20 and as a pdf download for around half the price from Lulu (www.lulu.com). The translation includes all figures and diagrams but not the pieces in German tablature, for which one needs the facsimile of the original, available from Ėditions Minkoff at €60. There was some discussion of this source in Comm 1251 and he may write a new one about it when he can find the time!

Low density, eccentric, reversed tapered, gouged bassoon cane, from David Rachor


In the next few weeks I will be offering Baroque bassoon cane with an eccentric historical gouge for sale. This low-density cane will have a reversed tapered gouge (what the French bassoonists call contrepente), starting about 1.3 mm thick at the stock, 1.0mm at the first wire to about .6 mm at the tip. The cane will have been density tested.


I am of the opinion that reed makers in the eighteenth century used softer cane to make their reeds than the cane we use today. For this reason, the reed makers of the past developed the reversed tapered gouge (see my article titled "The Importance of Cane Selection in Historical Bassoon Reed-Making" in the Galpin Journal, LVII, May 2004, for more information).  


For all of you period reeds makers who have tried using a reversed tapered gouge with little success, using this cane enables you to make historical reeds without taking the time to learn how to gouge by hand.  


I personally have used this tapered gouge for Baroque bassoon and bass and tenor dulcian reeds. A reed made with low-density cane and a reversed tapered gouge has flexible playing characteristics; such a reed is most likely not like any other historical reed that you might have played in the past.  The price of each gouged piece of cane will be 2.85 Euros.  If interested please contact me via email: djrachor@gmail.com
STANDING CALL FOR PAPERS

 
The Fellowship of Makers and Researchers of Historical Instruments welcomes papers on all aspects of the history and making of historical musical instruments. Communications or ‘Comms’ as they are called, appeared unedited (please don’t be libellous or insulting to other contributors!), so please send them EXACTLY as you wish them to appear – in 12 point type, on A4 paper with a 25mm or 1 inch border all round, or to put it another way, if you are using non-European paper sizes, then the text area must be 160 x 246 mm (or at least no wider or longer than this). Our printers usually make a reasonably good job of scanning photos. 

   In naming your Communication, remember that people will search for it online using keywords. So if you are discussing, say, a Ruckers harpsichord in Paris, call it ‘Observations on a Ruckers harpsichord in Paris’, rather than ‘Observations on a curious old instrument.’
 You can send contributions EITHER on paper, OR as a Word-compatible or PDF attachment. If you really do not have access to a word processor of any kind, we may be able to retype typed or handwritten submissions. The address to send them to is: 
  

FoMRHI   

c/o Chris Goodwin

Southside Cottage

Brook Hill

Albury

Guildford GU5 9DJ

United Kingdom

 

and the email address for Comms sent as attachments (and other email correspondence) is Lutesoc@aol.com or secretary@fomrhi.org
 
Non-members will be given a year's free subscription if they send in a Communication to the Quarterly.

 

If your interests have changed, and you don’t now want to be a member of FoMRHI, please let us know, to save postage costs.
